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ELECTRONIC ADVERTISING DEVICE AND 
METHOD OF USING THE SAME 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0001] 1. Field of the Invention 

[0002] The invention relates to improved advertising 
devices such as advertising displays and/or loudspeakers and 
methods of using the same. More speci?cally, the invention 
relates to advertising devices Which communicate advertise 
ments to targeted individuals based on information relating 
to the individual’s personal pro?le (e.g., consumer pro?le, 
mobile minibroWser search request or the like). 

[0003] 2. Description of the Related Art 

[0004] Several publications are referenced in this applica 
tion. The references describe the state of the art to Which this 
invention pertains and are hereby incorporated by reference. 

[0005] For many years, merchants have advertised their 
goods and services to the general public in order to increase 
business and/or distinguish themselves from their competi 
tors. For close to ?fty years, television advertising, for 
example, has provided a means to reach millions of potential 
vieWing consumers. Over the years, advertisers have 
attempted to focus their advertisements toWards individuals 
Who are most likely to be positively affected or in?uenced by 
the ads. On early Saturday mornings, for example, many 
television ads are often geared toWards children Who tend to 
Watch the morning programs. On the other hand, during the 
late evening neWs, the ads are typically directed to a more 
mature audience. The technique of targeting is based on 
crude demographic assumptions. For example, an advertise 
ment for sit-doWn laWnmoWers may be aired during a 
Sunday night professional football game based on the 
assumption that a high percentage of the vieWers Will be 
men. Of course, even assuming this assumption is true, not 
every man Watching the program Will desire and/or need a 
sit-doWn laWnmoWer. Thus, the placement of ads based on 
demographic targeting is not particularly accurate. 

[0006] One type of advertising that has at least partially 
addressed the crudeness of demographic targeting is direct 
marketing. In direct marketing, an advertisement or promo 
tional information is sent directly to an individual typically 
based on a consumer pro?le of the individual. Such con 
sumer pro?les are Well knoWn and are created by credit card 
companies and the like. See, US. Pat. No. 6,026,370 to 
Jermyn. The draWbacks of direct advertising practices are 
that the types of advertisements employed (e.g., printed 
materials) and the costs associated With these ads decrease 
the ef?ciency and/or ?exibility of the technique. 

[0007] Another Well-knoWn advertising device is the con 
ventional billboard, such as “static” advertising devices, 
Which continue to maintain their popularity. Such devices 
are used along roadWays, in airport terminals, at bus depots, 
on the sides of buses, in restaurant restrooms, etc. See, US. 
Pat. No. 5,947,592 to BarloW; US. Pat. No. 4,754,582 to 
Cameron (Telephone booth With advertising displays); US. 
Pat. No. D317,790 to He; US. Pat. No. 5,150,116 to West; 
US. Pat. No. 5,543,856 to Rosser, et al.; US. Pat. No. 
5,703,564 to Begum, et al. 

[0008] These traditional advertising boards are “static” in 
that the advertising image is permanently or semi-perma 
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nently af?xed to the boards. One draWback of such bill 
boards is that in order to change the message, it is necessary 
to physically change the message by either replacing the 
sign or repainting, repapering or otherWise physically 
changing the message. 

[0009] More recently, “dynamic” billboards such as elec 
tronic billboards have been employed and are knoWn in the 
art. Such devices alloW the information to be displayed and 
changed electronically or otherWise. See, “Turning Pixels 
into Panache: Nasdaq’s Sign on Times Sq. Ful?lls a High 
Tech Dream”, New York Times, page B1 and B10, Feb. 17, 
2000. These devices alloW for a variety of messages to be 
communicated by the device Without the physical changes 
required by the earlier “static” billboards. This has also 
enabled the use of video and animation technologies to 
display the information. See also, US. Pat. No. 5,606,154 to 
Doigan et al. (Timed Advertising In Elevators and Other 
Shuttles); US. Pat. No. 5,969,704 to Green et al. (Con?g 
urable LED matrix display). 

[0010] Other prior art devices include the folloWing: 

[0011] US. Pat. No. 5,214,793 to ConWay et al. discloses 
an electronic and vehicle traf?c control communication 
system Which is intended to replace existing billboards. 
Information transfer is effected using short bursts of micro 
Wave pulses from independent transmitters placed in 
selected locations along roadWays. The transmitted signals 
are coded prior to transmission and decoded after being 
received by receivers in the vehicles. After decoding the 
pulses, a receiver Will retrieve complete messages from a 
data base included as part of the in-vehicle receiver system. 
At the selection of the driver, the messages can be displayed 
or replayed audible. The ConWay patent also describes other 
systems for communicating traf?c and commercial informa 
tion to drivers. 

[0012] US. Pat. No. 5,848,129 to Baker discloses a bill 
board system Which produces, in addition to the visual 
message provided by an associated billboard, a related audio 
message that is transmitted to passing vehicles and Which 
enables ready changing of the message to be transmitted, at 
all times of the day, by calling the change in over a telephone 
line from a remote location such as a business of?ce or 

advertising agency. 

[0013] US. Pat. No. 5,966,696 to Giraud relates to elec 
tronic billboards Which include a sensor for determining 
When an individual is Within the advertising range and a 
tracker to track consumer exposure to a number of different 
advertisements. 

[0014] Of course, the purpose of an advertisement is 
usually to encourage a future transaction betWeen the an 
individual and the company sponsoring the ad. Such com 
panies and their advertisers typically pay to have advertising 
messages displayed on such displays. The effectiveness of 
an advertisement is typically a result of a number of factors. 
The content and style of the ad is typically geared to “catch” 
an individual’s attention and increase the likelihood the 
individual Will react favorably to the ad (i.e., purchase the 
product and/or service being advertised). The effectiveness 
of the ad is also determined by Which individuals and hoW 
many individuals are exposed to the ad. Currently, adver 
tisers are faced With the dif?cult task of determining Where 
to place ads to reach a certain targeted audience. An adver 
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tisement for a sale on golf clubs by an advertising store may 
be optimally located near a golf course to reach a high 
concentration of potentially interested golfers. Since the ad 
Would be located outside a city, the cost of placing the ad 
may be less expensive then if it Was placed at a busy 
intersection of a city. HoWever, such an ad Would only reach 
a small number of consumers (i.e., those that pass by that 
particular golf course). A greater number of individuals may 
be eXposed to the ad if placed on a busy avenue such as Fifth 
Avenue in midtoWn NeW York City Where thousands of 
consumers may pass a properly placed sideWalk ad on any 
given day. HoWever, only a fraction of those passing indi 
viduals may be potential golf consumers. Therefore, the 
costs of placing the ad in such a location may not be justi?ed 
since, although a large number of individuals Will be 
eXposed to the ad, the ad Would be properly targeted to only 
a fraction of those Who see it. 

[0015] Thus, a signi?cant draWback of such displays is 
that they treat all consumers the same. This is a severe 
limitation given virtually all consumer oriented industries 
are trending from market or segment-focused marketing and 
advertising toWard consumer or individual-focused market 
ing and advertising. Thus, the effectiveness of previous 
advertising billboards and other advertising devices suffers 
due to their inability to display or otherWise convey mes 
sages Which are targeted to one or more individuals Within 
the range of the advertisement. 

[0016] It Would be desirable to provide an advertising 
system and method Which selects and displays advertise 
ments Which are targeted to individual(s). More speci?cally, 
it Would be desirable to provide an effective Way of deliv 
ering targeted advertisements to passive consumers Who are 
not interacting With the advertising system such as by using 
a personal computer via the internet and Who are most likely 
to positively respond to the ad, e.g., purchase and/or use the 
products or services being offered or advertised. 

OBJECTS OF THE INVENTION 

[0017] It is an object of the invention to overcome the 
above-identi?ed de?ciencies. 

[0018] It is another object of the invention to provide an 
advertising device Which delivers targeted advertisements to 
individuals Within the advertising range of the device and a 
method of using the same. 

[0019] It is a further object of the invention to provide an 
advertising device Which delivers targeted advertisements to 
individuals based on the individuals consumer pro?le and a 
method of using the same. 

[0020] It is a still further object of the invention to provide 
an advertising device Which delivers optimiZed targeted 
advertisements to tWo or more individuals based on the 
combination of consumer pro?les using fuZZy logic. 

[0021] The foregoing and other objects and advantages of 
the invention Will be set forth in or apparent from the 
folloWing description. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0022] It is an object of the invention to provide improved 
systems and methods for delivering targeted information 
such as targeted advertisements to one or more individuals. 
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More speci?cally, the invention relates to improved adver 
tising devices such as billboards and audio announcement 
systems and the like and methods of using the same. 

[0023] The ability to provide ads that are speci?cally 
geared to the target consumer’s individual interests is a more 
ef?cient and effective advertising technique. Moreover, an 
ad geared to the target consumer’s interests is more likely to 
be attractive and thus noticed by the consumer. 

[0024] The system and method displays advertisements 
speci?cally targeted to one or more individuals Within the 
device’s advertising range based on information relating to 
those individuals. This is achieved by providing the device 
With the means for receiving and identifying the individuals 
prior to displaying or during the display of the selected 
targeted advertisements. According to one preferred 
embodiment, signals from the one or more proximate indi 
viduals are received by the system and a consumer pro?le or 
the like is identi?ed based on the signal. Such identifying 
signals may include the signature signals emitted by cellular 
telephones or the signature signals emitted by devices such 
as automobile transponders Which alloW motorists to pass 
through highWay tolls Without stopping to pay the toll 
collector, e. g., automatic toll charging system (See, US. Pat. 
No. 6,019,285 to Isobe et al.). Once the advertising device 
receives the identifying signal(s) and/or identi?es the one or 
more individuals, the device retrieves information from a 
database such as a consumer pro?le database Which includes 
information regarding the individual(s) and this information 
is used to select and display targeted advertising to the 
individuals. 

[0025] The above and other objects, aspects and advan 
tages of the invention Will become readily apparent to one of 
ordinary skill in the art in vieW of the folloWing detailed 
description, Which reference to the accompanying draWings. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0026] FIG. 1 illustrates a block diagram of a system 
according to one embodiment of the present invention; 

[0027] FIG. 2 illustrates a block diagram of a system 
according to another embodiment of the present invention; 

[0028] FIG. 3 illustrates a block diagram of a system 
according to another embodiment of the present invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
INVENTION 

[0029] The term “ad” as used throughout this description 
is intended to indicate both commercial advertisements and 
non-commercial messages of any sort including commercial 
advertisements and promotional messages, public service 
announcements, etc. The messages may be visual, audio or 
audio-visual, using a variety of media including video, 
audio, teXt and/or graphics. For eXample, technologies cur 
rently eXist Which deliver information and advertising to 
computer users via the World Wide Web. The formats and 
contents of the messages communicated by the systems of 
the present invention can include ads similar to the types of 
advertising displayed on Web pages via the Internet (US. 
Pat. No. 6,009,410 to IJeMole et al.; US. Pat. No. 6,009,409 
to Adler et al.; US. Pat. No. 5,937,392 to Alberts; US. Pat. 
No. 5,959,623 to van Hoff et al.; US. Pat. No. 5,913,040 to 
Rakavy et al.; US. Pat. No. 5,933,811 to Angles, et al.; US. 
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Pat. No. 5,948,061 to Merriman et al.), except the ads of the 
invention are displayed on an advertising device instead of 
a personal computer or laptop or the like. 

[0030] The term “display” or “communication element” is 
intended to include any means of conveying the advertise 
ment, announcement or message including visual, audio or 
combinations of both. Thus, the term “display” includes 
visual displays, loudspeakers and the like. 

[0031] The term “advertising device” is intended to 
include devices Which primarily display/communicate ads 
(e. g., visual, audio, visual/audio, holographic 3D, animation, 
static image(s), etc.) to the public. 

[0032] The term “advertising range” is intended to refer to 
the area in Which the advertising device effectively commu 
nicates the advertisements. Adisplay on the back of the front 
seat of a taXicab, Which is one embodiment of the invention, 
Would have a more limited advertising range than a large 
billboard on the side of a building, Which is another embodi 
ment of the invention. 

[0033] The invention provides a system for more ef? 
ciently advertising products and services to target individu 
als using relevant information relating to the individuals to 
select the targeted advertisements. The term “tageted adver 
tisement” is intended to include not only selecting tie 
content of the advertisement (e.g., cigars vs. stockings), but 
also preferably the style of the advertisement (e.g., ads 
geared for a young professional, college student or retired 
senior citiZens). This alloWs the advertising device to more 
effectively advertise the product(s) and/or service(s) being 
marketed. 

[0034] The invention provides targeted advertisements by 
detecting identifying signals emitted from individuals and 
delivering targeted advertisements to the individuals using 
the identifying signals to retrieve consumer pro?le informa 
tion relating to the individuals. Advertisers, for eXample, 
?nd it desirable to target advertisements to relevant potential 
consumers. An advertisement relating to a sale on golf clubs, 
for eXample, Would be more effective if targeted at indi 
viduals Who have an interest in golf products. As another 
eXample, an advertiser for stockings Would prefer to target 
Women rather than men. A Chicago restaurant Would prefer 
the target residents of Chicago or frequent business travelers 
to the Chicago area as opposed to an individual Who does not 
visit or live in Chicago. Previous advertising devices fail to 
precisely target advertisements to individuals likely to be 
impacted by the advertisements. Preferably, the device is 
linked to information relating to airline or other travel 
information and targets advertisements to individuals based 
on their travel arrangements. 

[0035] In addition to providing targeted advertisements to 
one or more individuals, the invention preferably achieves 
this Without input or actions taken by the individuals. That 
is, the invention provides the targeted advertisements based 
on identi?cation signals that are automatically emitted by 
devices such as cellular telephones and highWay toll tran 
sponders Without any action by the individuals eXcept car 
rying the device. Preferably, the advertising device is not 
“accessed” by the targeted individuals. Instead, the target 
individuals passively receive the ads as the ads are delivered 
(e.g., displayed and/or broadcasted) by the advertising 
device. This is unlike the advertisements displayed on a 
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personal computer screen Where the computer user is logged 
into the Internet and interacts With the Internet thereby 
causing a targeted banner ad to be displayed on the user’s 
display. 

[0036] Thus, according to one preferred embodiment, the 
device is not interactive in that the target consumer is 
passive eXcept for carrying a signal emitting device. Pref 
erably, the advertising device and the emitting device are not 
the same (e.g., the device is not merely a personal computer 
having a modem and a display). That is, the display of the 
ad device is not attached to the signal emitting device carried 
by the target consumer. Thus, the display of the invention 
eXcludes prior art on-line advertising Where an individual 
logs onto the Web using a device having a display and the 
Web transmits targeted advertising to the user’s display, 
rather than to an advertising device. See, for example, US. 
Pat. No. 5,933,811 to Angles, et al. 

[0037] Cell phones, for eXample, emit radio frequency 
(RF) signals so that the phone can communicate With a ?Xed 
site transceiver. US. Pat. No. 6,020,787 to Kim et al.; US. 
Pat. No. 6,021,122 to Tiedemann, Jr.; US. Pat. No. 6,026, 
305 to Salinger et al.; US. Pat. No. 6,026,304 to Hilsenrath 
et al. LikeWise, automobile transponders also typically emit 
identifying signals. See, US. Pat. No. 6,025,799 to Ho et al. 

[0038] According to one embodiment, the identifying sig 
nals are electromagnetic signals such as those emitted by 
cellular telephones. Most of the data handled by the cellular 
telephone netWork relates to the operation of the cellular 
telephone network, such as information to provide cellular 
registrations, calling processing, and hand-off procedures. 
For eXample, When a cellular phone is turned on, every siX 
to eight seconds it outposts is electronic serial number 
(ESN). For each carrier, When a cellular phone is activated, 
the carrier assigns a Mobile Identi?cation Number (MIN). 
When the SEND key on the unit is depressed, the phone 
sends out both the ESN and the MIN. Thereafter, the 
carrier’s sWitch veri?es that the MIN is associated With the 
ESN for billing purposes. See US. Pat. No. 6,014,555 to 
Tendler. One embodiment of the invention relates to a device 
Which identi?es the individuals based on the ESN emitted by 
the cellular telephone. According to another embodiment, 
the system includes a device Which identi?es the caller 
registration number When a call is made or minibroWser 
search requests (e.g., merely relating to consumer pro?le). 

[0039] The device may also retrieve identifying signals 
from other mobile identifying transponders such as the EZ 
PassTM devices or other transponders Which permit motorists 
to skip stops on highWay toll roads. See also, “Faster fast 
food: Drive-through Without stopping”, WWW.cnn.corn/ 
2000/FOOD/neWs/01/28/fast.food.reut/indeX.html. 

[0040] Other signals could include those emitted by hand 
held computers such as the Palm PilotTM or portable com 
puters and beepers. Suitable signals may also include those 
emitted by any personal tracking device. See for example, 
US. Pat. No. 6,014,080 to Layson, Jr. The “identifying 
signals” may also be simple search requests. 

[0041] Thus, unlike previous “targeted advertisements”, 
such as those found on the World Wide Web, it is not 
necessary that the targeted individual logs onto the Web or 
otherWise interacts With the advertising delivery system 
(e.g., by calling someone on the cellular telephone). As long 
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as the individual is carrying a device that emits an identi 
fying signal, the advertising systems and methods of the 
invention can provide targeted advertisements. 

[0042] According to one aspect of the invention, an adver 
tisement system for delivering advertisements to one or 
more individuals Within the advertising range of the system 
is provided. The system includes a sensor or receiver for 
receiving identifying signals emitted by one or more elec 
tronic devices carried by or associated With the targeted 
individual (e.g., a cellular phone, handheld computer, 
beeper, highWay toll electronic transponder, etc.). The 
receiver enables the system to retrieve the identifying sig 
nals, Which, in turn, are used to access and/or retrieve 
consumer pro?le information regarding the individuals. 
With the consumer pro?le information, an advertisement 
may be selected based on the consumer pro?le information 
so that the advertisement is geared toWards that individual. 

[0043] According to one embodiment, tWo or more ads 
from one or more ad sources (e.g., companies, ad agencies, 
etc.) are displayed simultaneously and/or sequentially. 

[0044] Thus, one embodiment of the invention relates to 
an advertising device comprising a receiver or sensor for 
receiving identifying signals and a communication element 
for delivering one or more advertisements to one or more 

individuals, Wherein the communication element delivers 
targeted advertisements based on the identifying signals. 

[0045] Another preferred embodiment relates to a com 
munication device, such as an advertising billboard, Which 
includes (a) communication element including a visual 
display and/or audio communicator, (b) a receptor Which 
receives identifying signals and/or identi?es one or more 
individuals Within the advertising range of the device, (c) a 
consumer pro?le database, or element for accessing the 
database, the database including consumer pro?le informa 
tion relating to said one or more individuals, (d) a message/ 
ad database including message information such as adver 
tisements or a link to a message/ advertisement database, and 
(e) a message selection means, Wherein the message selec 
tion means selects message information (e.g., an ad) to be 
communicated by said communication device using said 
consumer pro?le information. 

[0046] The optimiZed advertising is achieved using a 
combination of features. These features include the ability of 
the device to display a plurality of advertisements. Prefer 
ably, the plurality of advertisements is stored in a database 
Which may be included in the device. Alternatively, the 
advertising device may include a link to one or more 
external databases Which may include the consumer pro?les 
and/or advertisements. The link may be provided by cable, 
modem, Wireless data modern, cellular technology or any 
other means of retrieving information from an external 
database. According to one embodiment, the device is linked 
via the Internet to a source for the consumer pro?les and a 
source for the advertisements. Preferably, the device can link 
to a variety of databases comprising a variety of advertise 
ments. For example, the device may be provided With an 
Internet link Which alloWs to device to retrieve, access 
and/or doWnload consumer pro?les, advertisements and 
other information from the World Wide Web. 

[0047] According to one embodiment, the device selects 
and displays advertisements based on identi?ed targeted 
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individuals Who are proximate to the advertising range of the 
system. Thus, the advertisements are targeted based on an 
electronic pro?le of the individuals Which may include 
personal characteristics of the individuals. These character 
istics includes gender, age, profession/occupation, educa 
tion, income, religion, ethnicity, country of origin, marital 
status, interests, hobbies, af?liations, travel history, etc. The 
information may be derived, for example, from purchases 
the individuals have made in the past or requests for infor 
mation made by the individuals regarding certain products 
and services. Such a pro?le may be created from a variety 
of sources including the individuals on-line activities on the 
World Wide Web. These activities may include navigation 
choices, content preferences, shopping preferences, etc. For 
example, on-line shopping environments today alloW com 
puter users to purchase products and/or services from a 
variety of merchants, vendors, manufacturers and service 
providers, each of Which may maintain an on-line site for 
users to visit. Suitable consumer databases pro?les could 
include databases such as those created by Abacus Direct 
Corp, Which maintains a database of the names, addresses, 
demographics, and retail, catalog, and online purchase his 
tories of 90 percent of the US. households. US. News & 
World Report, Feb. 7, 2000,. “Personal Tech: The Hands in 
your Cookie Jar”, or Double Click, Inc. Which maintains a 
similar database. US. Pat. No. 5,937,037 to Kamel et al. 
describes a consumer pro?le bank used in a telecommuni 
cations system for delivering promotional messages. Such 
consumer pro?le databases are knoWn in the art as Well of 
methods of creating the same. See also, US. Pat. No. 
5,933,811 to Angles, et al. 

[0048] FIG. 1 illustrates an advertising device 100 accord 
ing to one embodiment of the invention Which includes 
receiver 101, ad/consumer association processor 102, con 
sumer pro?le database 103, advertisement database 104 and 
communication element 105. Receiver 101 receives or “lis 
tens” for identifying signals emitted by one or more indi 
viduals. Using the received identifying signal receiver 101 
communicates, preferably via ad/consumer association pro 
cessor 102, With consumer pro?le database 103 to retrieve 
consumer pro?le information using the identifying signal. 
According, to one embodiment processor 102 may be omit 
ted and the remaining components directly linked. The 
consumer pro?le information, in turn, is used to select a 
target advertisement from advertisement database 104, 
Which targeted advertisement is transmitted to communica 
tion element 105 Which delivers the targeted advertisement 
to targeted individuals Within the advertising range of device 
100. 

[0049] Receiver 101 can include any suitable electronic 
device capable of receiving identifying signals emitted from 
devices such as cellular telephones and the like. Such 
devices are Well knoWn in the art of cellular communica 
tions, for example. Preferably, receiver 101 can sense or 
receive a variety of different types of identifying signals 
such as signals emitted by cellphones, beepers, handheld 
computers and also signals emitted by devices made by 
different manufacturers. For example, receiver 101 prefer 
ably can receive signals emitted by a ?rst cellular device 
With service provided by a ?rst long distance carrier (e.g., 
Sprint) and signals emitted by a second cellular device With 
service provided by a second long distance carrier (e.g., 
AT&T). 
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[0050] According to one embodiment, receiver 101 can 
simultaneously receive multiple signals. Preferably, the 
device provides targeted advertisements based on the signal 
Which has the most relevant or “attractive” consumer pro?le. 
That is, if ?ve signals are identi?ed, the device preferably 
delivers a targeted advertisement geared to the individual 
having a consumer pro?le Which indicates the highest value 
advertising, such as a high net Worth individual With a strong 
consumer record (e.g., pro?le indicates the individual pur 
chased a product after being exposed to a targeted adver 
tisement in the past). 

[0051] Alternatively, the device employs fuZZy logic or 
other programming to create a “composite pro?le” based on 
a cross-section of ?ve consumer pro?les retrieved using the 
?ve signals and delivers an optimiZed targeted advertise 
ment to the ?ve individuals. For example, a targeted adver 
tisement may be delivered to the ?ve individuals based on a 
common trait shared by tWo, three, four or each of the 
individuals. For example, if there are three identi?ed indi 
viduals and their pro?les indicate that they are all avid 
skiers, the targeted advertisement may be for a sale on ski 
equipment at a certain store. 

[0052] Preferably, the system performs a ranking function 
to determine the optimal ad to display to tWo or more 
persons. The optimal ad may be determined by the adver 
tising fees generated by displaying the advertisements and/ 
or the strength of the match betWeen the advertisement 
pro?le and the consumer pro?le(s). 

[0053] The system also preferably includes an identi?ca 
tion processor (e.g., ad/consumer associate processor 202) 
Which selects or facilitates the selection of the targeted 
advertisements. Preferably, the processor retrieves a con 
sumer pro?le based on the identifying signal and retrieves or 
selects one or more advertisements from an advertisement 

database to be displayed to the targeted individual based on 
the consumer pro?le. For example, referring to FIG. 1, the 
system includes ad/consumer association processor 102 
Which correlates or matches the retrieved consumer pro?le 
to a targeted advertisement. Such processors are Well knoWn 
in the art and/or Within the purvieW of one of ordinary skill 
in the art. Suitable processors Would include those employed 
for selected targeted ads in on-line advertising methods. 

[0054] Consumer pro?le database 103 includes a plurality 
of consumer pro?les. Data regarding the individual’s pref 
erences may be collected from a variety of sources. See, for 
example, US. Pat. No. 6,014,638 to Burge et al. This raW 
data may be processed to create a preference pro?le of the 
individual. Thus, consumer pro?les are Well knoWn in the art 
(see above referenced patents) and can include a Wide 
variety of information relating to the individual consumers. 
Suitable consumer pro?le databases include those employed 
in prior direct marketing efforts and/or on-line targeted 
advertising. According to one embodiment, the consumer 
pro?le includes an “abbreviated pro?le code” Which indi 
cates Which consumer subgroup the individual belongs. This 
Would alloW for facilitated matching With the targeted adver 
tisement. For example, an identifying signal may retrieve an 
abbreviated pro?le code Which is then quickly matched With 
a targeted advertisement Which is then delivered to the 
individuals. Preferably, the abbreviated pro?le code is also 
the “ad tag” for the targeted advertisement. Thus, for 
example, an identifying signal may retrieve an abbreviated 
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pro?le code “AX100202” and this code is used to retrieve 
ads tagged or categoriZed under a code “AX100202” or 
closely related to the code. 

[0055] Alternatively, the pro?le code may be embedded in 
the identifying signal thereby removing the need to access a 
consumer pro?le database. Thus, once the identifying signal 
is identi?ed, a targeted ad is directly retrieved. 

[0056] The system may also apply a scheduling criteria to 
select ads, in addition to selection based on the consumer 
pro?le, from eligible ad candidates such as: random selec 
tion; selection based on time of day and/or day of Week; 
location of the device; selection based upon the number of 
times that an ad has been displayed in a speci?c time frame 
and/or a “least recently vieWed” algorithm. See, US. Pat. 
No. 5,999,912 to WodarZ, et al.; US. Pat. No. 5,933,811 to 
Angles, et al. 

[0057] Advertisement database 103 includes a plurality of 
advertisements With can be delivered by the device. Accord 
ing to one embodiment, the advertising information is cat 
egoriZed by type of product and/or service being advertised. 
Preferably, a plurality of advertisements are stored in a 
medium such that selected advertisements can be retrieved 
and displayed to targeted identi?ed individuals Within the 
advertising range. 

[0058] According to one embodiment, the ads have more 
than one set of targeting parameters (e.g., Women over 40 
years of age and income greater than $100,000 or all 
individuals residing in a certain geographic area such as 
Manhattan). According to one embodiment, the advertise 
ments can have “ad tags” to indicate the characteristics of 
the ad and facilitate matching With consumer pro?les. For 
example, the system may employ an association processor 
for comparing preset targeting criteria of each advertisement 
With a consumer pro?le. The “tagged” advertisement may be 
stored in one database, While the consumer pro?les are 
stored in another database (“consumer pro?le database”). 
Preferably, each advertisement has an identi?cation code 
and has associated targeting parameters. For example, a 
particular ad may having the folloWing targeting parameters: 
single men, ages 25-35, income greater than $50,000 and 
Washington, DC. residence. The invention alloWs such an 
ad to be targeted at individuals Who meet the targeting 
parameters. Thus, the invention provides a means for asso 
ciating ads With all or a subset of individuals falling Within 
the ad’s targeting parameters using the consumer pro?le. 

[0059] Preferably, the advertisements are stored in a data 
base and are presorted or categoriZed by targeting param 
eters to facilitate retrieving target ads, once the consumer 
pro?le is retrieved. 

[0060] Preferably, the system displays the most targeted 
(pro?table) advertisements before less targeted ads, more 
preferably doing so in an economically maximiZing Way by 
sequencing from the most targeted (and, therefore, most 
pro?table) to the least targeted advertisements. 

[0061] According to one preferred embodiment, the dis 
play system is connected to a advertising repository server. 
See, US. Pat. No. 6,009,410 to LeMole et al. For example, 
the advertisements may be selected from an electronic 
storehouse of plural different subscribing advertisers and 
their associated ads, images, video and/or audio ads, etc. 
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[0062] Preferably, the system also automatically generates 
“non-targeted” ads When no identifying signal is received 
and/or When no consumer pro?le is available. 

[0063] Communication element 105 delivers the adver 
tisement or message. It can include an electronic billboard 
Which can display a variety of different images and/or a 
speaker to play audio messages. Suitable eXamples include 
highWay billboards, signage along streets or in public mass 
transportation terminals, store front displays, etc. For 
eXample, the communication can comprise a liquid crystal 
display (LCD), LED, plasma panel display or the like. 

[0064] Also included Within the invention is a display 
screen onto Which is projected an image from a projector. 
See, US. Pat. No. 5,257,017 to Jones, et al. Which discloses 
an electronic billboard sign in Which electro-micro circuitry 
is utiliZed to display advertising information onto a large 
front billboard screen by a large moveable lens. US. Pat. 
No. 5,920,634 to Chiquette relates to an advertising display 
that replays a prerecorded audio message When activated by 
an attendant listener. US. Pat. No. 5,133,081 to Mayo 
relates to a remotely controllable message broadcast system 
US. Pat. No. 5,150,116 to West relates to signage and 
advertising displays and more speci?cally to a startable and 
stoppable advertising display device for use in association 
and in coordination With a traf?c light. 

[0065] Preferably, the system includes a projection means 
for projecting visual and/or audio advertisements. Suitable 
projection means include LCD, LED, TVs, loudspeakers, 
etc. Preferably, the device includes a housing and/or pro 
tective shield to protect the projection means from the 
Weather, vandalism or the types of damage. Preferably, the 
protective shield comprises a strong translucent material 
such as translucent polycarbonate. Preferably, the housing 
comprises a strong, Waterproof material such as stainless 
steel, plastic or the like. Preferably, the device also com 
prises a means for securing the device or the communication 
element (if remote from the device) to the side of a building, 
along a highWay, etc. The communication element may be 
remote from but linked to the other elements of the system. 

[0066] Thus, the display can be visual or audio. Visual 
displays include those found at bus stops, off of highWays, 
above urinals in public restrooms, etc. Audio advertisements 
may include those on elevators, Waiting lounges, on buses. 
Suitable displays include electronic displays such as LED 
devices. See, US. Pat. No. 5,969,704 to Green, et al. 

[0067] For a visual advertisement, the siZe of the display 
should be suitable for the available advertising range pro 
vided by the environment Where the device is located. If the 
average consumer is vieWing the advertisement from a 
distance of tWo to three feet (e.g., an LCD display c n the 
back of the front seat of a taXi or in an elevator), the display 
preferably has a longest dimension ranging from 1 to 3 feet 
and a smallest dimension ranging from 2 inches to 3 feet. If 
the display is a roadside billboard Where the vieWing dis 
tance may be ten feet, 100 feet or more, the display can have 
a largest dimension betWeen 2 feet and 100 feet or greater. 

[0068] According to one embodiment, the advertising 
device comprises a display and/or loudspeaker Which is 
suitable for attachment to the back of the front seat of a taXi 
cab or in a large bus. Preferably, the dimensions of the 
display is betWeen three inches to three feet in Width, more 

Dec. 4, 2003 

preferably, siX inches to tWo feet in Width, and preferably 
betWeen three inches to three feet in height, more preferably, 
siX inches to tWo feet in height. Such a device Would 
preferably include a protective housing and means for 
securing the device. Preferably, the device also includes a 
volume control and/or display control to alloW the consumer 
to control the delivery of the advertisements and mute the 
system if desired. More preferably, such a system Would 
automatically turn back on after a certain period of time 
and/or have a remote control to adjust the volume or display 
Which can be used by the taXi driver. Other embodiments of 
the invention include similar devices for commercial air 
planes, buses, limousines, elevators, etc. 

[0069] Another embodiment of the invention includes a 
device Which is linked to the consumer pro?le database 
and/or advertisement database. That is, the device does not 
include either database. Referring to FIG. 2, device 200 
comprises receiver 201, ad/consumer association processor 
202 and communication element 205. The device may be 
also linked to consumer pro?le database 203 and advertise 
ment database 204, Which may be remote from device 200. 

[0070] Referring to FIG. 3, device 300 comprises receiver 
301, netWork interface 302 and communication element 304. 
Device 300 may be linked to a netWork 303 via netWork 
interface 302. 

[0071] According to one embodiment, the device is inter 
active in that after it displays an advertisement (targeted or 
nontargeted), the device also provides a means for alloWing 
the individuals Within the device’s advertising range to 
provide feedback and/or request additional information. The 
interactivity alloWs consumers to interact With the device at 
any time or during completion of an advertisement. For 
eXample, the system may include an eXternal button or the 
like Which can be pressed by an individual to obtain addi 
tional information regarding the product or service being 
advertised, input feedback and/or pause or reverse the ad 
sequence to revieW the current or a previously displayed 
advertisement. Since the ads are preferably targeted ads, the 
ability of the device to alloW for such feedback could be 
advantageous since the individuals eXposed to the ads are 
intended to have an interest in the content of the ad and are 
likely to desire additional information. According to one 
embodiment, a targeted individual can interact With the 
advertising device using their cellular phone, for eXample, 
Where the user Would dial a certain series of numbers or With 
keystrokes to communicate With the device. 

[0072] According to another embodiment, the method or 
system is connected to a netWork such as the Internet. 
Company subscribers pay to have their ads doWnloaded 
and/or delivered by the device and/or pay an additional 
premium When a target ad is delivered to a targeted con 
sumer or group of consumers. See, US. Pat. No. 5,946,646. 
According to another preferred embodiment, the number of 
signals detected and/or advertisements displayed are 
recorded for billing purposes. Preferably, the device also 
includes a “?lter” Which may ?lter out targeted ads Which 
may be objectionable to the targeted consumer. 

[0073] Preferably, the invention includes a central storage 
system for storing a plurality of advertisements and/or 
comprises a means for certifying and/or recording that an 
advertisement has been displayed. See, US. Pat. No. 5,774, 
170 to Hite et al.; US. Pat. No. 6,002,393 to Hite et al. 
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[0074] Another feature includes the device’s ability to 
identify individuals Within or proximate the advertising 
range of the device. The advertising range of a device Would 
depend on a variety of factors such as the siZe and type of 
advertising devices, it’s location and the presence of other 
advertising devices (e.g., “croWding”). The advertising 
range may include a portion of a highWay or road for a 
billboard or a portion of a sideWalk for a smaller advertising 
device. Another example may include a smaller range such 
as a small electronic display on the back of at the front seat 
of a taxi cab. Another example may include an audio 
advertising device in an elevator Where the advertising range 
Would be the space Within the elevator. 

[0075] The inventive device also includes a means for 
retrieving identifying signals from one or more individuals 
Within the advertising range and just outside the advertising 
range (e.g., the receiver). The signals collected from just 
outside the advertising range Would be useful Where indi 
viduals pass by the advertising device quickly and, there 
fore, lead time is bene?cial to enable the device to identify 
the individual and then retrieve and display one or more 
selected advertisements as the individuals pass Within the 
advertising range. 

[0076] According to another preferred embodiment, the 
system comprises the receiver or series of receivers to track 
the motion of a targeted individuals so that the display of the 
advertisement can be appropriately timed. The detectors 
may include a series of advertising devices Which each 
include a sensor for sensing the emitted signal and the 
devices communicate With each other. For example, the 
motion of an individual could be determined With three or 
more detectors or receivers by triangulation. Alternatively, a 
line of detectors can be used to track the motion of signal to 
time ad placement With the targeted individual Walking by 
on a sideWalk. Another embodiment Would include or be 
linked to a global positioning system (GPS) or the like for 
tracking an individual. See, US. Pat. No. 6,018,704 to 
Kohli; US. Pat. No. 6,020,847 to Upton; U.S. Pat. No. 
6,014,080 to Layson; US. Pat. No. 6,025,799 to Ho; US. 
Pat. No. 6,026,304 to Hilsenrath; US. Pat. No. 6,026,305 to 
Salinger et al. 

[0077] Preferably, the device also includes a poWer source 
such as a battery, solar panels or other poWer source. 
Alternatively, the device may be linked to an external poWer 
source. 

[0078] Preferably, the advertising system also includes a 
means or mechanisms for alloWing individuals to remove 
their pro?les from the pro?le database such that the device 
Will not display targeted advertising directed at them in the 
future. This Would be bene?cial to protect any privacy 
concerns of such individuals. For examples, preferably, an 
individual may telephone the system operator and request 
that their pro?le be removed. Alternatively, the system may 
alloW the user to direct a selected signal code, such as can 
be punched into a cell phone, at the device to remove their 
pro?le. 

[0079] Another aspect of the invention relates to an adver 
tising device Which displays targeted advertising to an 
individual after the individual submits an identifying signal 
to the device and exchange for free entertainment services 
such as music, radio and/or television or other audio or 
visual entertainment. According to one embodiment, the 

Dec. 4, 2003 

individual may input an identi?cation number such as a 
credit card number or the like and the individual is provided 
With the use of a service or products for a period of time. For 
example, an individual may input an identi?cation into an 
airport television and be provided With free television, With 
targeted advertisements. Another example may include an 
electronic game Which the identi?ed user is alloWed to use 
While targeted advertisements are being displayed. Such 
devices Would not require a receiver. 

[0080] According to another embodiment, the “ad” dis 
played to a target consumer is recorded. Then, When the 
target consumer undertakes post-impression transactional 
activity such as ordering products and/or services related to 
the displayed ad or makes further inquiries regarding the 
same, the transactional activity along With the consumer’s 
identi?cation is recorded. Based on these records, the effec 
tiveness of the ads can be measured. See, US. Pat. No. 
6,006,197 to d’Eon, et al. Preferably, additional fees are 
charged to the ad source based on the effectiveness of the 
ads. 

[0081] Preferably, the advertisement identi?cation under 
lying each advertisement is pre-correlated to the advertise 
ment, With each advertisement having its oWn unique adver 
tisement identi?cation. One embodiment of the invention 
uses an advertising command Which identi?es a particular 
location on the advertising storage medium, such as the 
particular track and sector Where the advertisement is stored. 

[0082] Preferably, the system alloWs sponsors of the 
advertisements to place conditions on When the ad is dis 
played. For example, a sponsor for ads relating to snoW 
bloWers may desire that the ad be directed to men at least 35 
years old and having an income greater than $80,000 
throughout the Winter months, but be delivered to all men of 
any income level during snoW storms. 

[0083] According to another preferred embodiment, the 
device further comprises a sensor means determining the 
presence of an individual Within the advertising range of the 
device. The sensor may include a camera, an ultrasound 
detector, a photodetector, or a heat detector. According to a 
still further preferred embodiment of the invention, the 
sensor system is capable of determining Whether an indi 
vidual is vieWing the advertisement being display. See, US. 
Pat. No. 5,966,696 to Giraud. 

[0084] Another aspect of the invention relates to methods 
of providing targeted advertisements to one or more indi 
viduals. Preferably, this is achieved using the above-identi 
?ed devices. 

[0085] One embodiment of the invention relates to a 
method for delivering targeted advertising on an advertising 
device comprising: 

[0086] (a) detecting an identi?cation signal from at 
least one individual; 

[0087] (b) retrieving a consumer pro?le based on said 
identi?cation signal; 

[0088] (c) selecting one or more targeted advertise 
ments based on said consumer pro?le; and 

[0089] (d) delivering said one or more targeted adver 
tisements via a communication element. 
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[0090] Another embodiment of the invention relates to a 
method of delivering targeted advertising to one or more 
individuals comprising: 

[0091] retrieving an identi?cation signal emitted by a 
communication device on an individual; and 

[0092] delivering a targeted advertisement using the 
identi?cation signal. 

[0093] Preferably, the method further comprises associat 
ing the display of the targeted advertisement to subsequent 
transactional activity by said individuals and/or tracking the 
duration and frequency of the displayed advertisement. 
Preferably, the method further comprises tracking a percent 
age of the fee Which Will be paid to an administrator of said 
identi?cation signal (e.g., a cellular telephone provider). 

[0094] One of ordinary skill in the art Would readily 
recogniZe, in vieW of the teachings set forth above, that the 
present invention may employ similar targeting methods and 
systems employed in targeted online advertising. For 
eXample, the advertisement databases and/or consumer pro 
?les, as Well as methodologies and systems for matching 
information from both, Which Were used in prior art adver 
tising systems may be employed in the present invention. 
Similarly, electronic billboards and signage knoWn in the art, 
some of Which have been described above, may also be 
modi?ed according to the invention to provide targeted 
advertising methods and systems. 

[0095] While the particular methods, devices and systems 
described herein and described in detail are fully capable of 
attaining the above-described objects and advantages of the 
invention, it is to be understood that these are the presently 
preferred embodiments of the invention and are thus repre 
sentative of the subject matter Which is broadly contem 
plated by the present invention, that the scope of the present 
invention fully encompasses other embodiments Which may 
become obvious to those skilled in the art, and that the scope 
of the present invention is accordingly to be limited by 
nothing other than the appended claims, in Which reference 
to an element in the singular means “one or more” and not 
“one and only one”, unless otherWise so recited in the claim. 

1. An electronic advertising device for delivering one or 
more targeted advertisements to one or more individuals 

comprising: 

(a) a communication element for delivering said one or 
more targeted advertisements to said one or more 

individuals; and 

(b) a receiver for receiving identifying signals emitted 
from one or more emitters carried by or associated With 
said one or more individuals; 

Wherein said targeted advertisements are selected using 
said identifying signals. 

2. The device of claim 1, Wherein said identifying signals 
include a personal identi?cation number. 

3. The device of claim 1, Wherein said identifying signals 
are emitted by a electronic device selected from the group 
consisting of cellular telephone, beeper, handheld computer, 
personal organiZer, automobile toll charge transponder and 
combinations thereof. 

4. The device of claim 1, Wherein said identifying signals 
are electromagnetic signals. 
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5. The device of claim 1, Wherein said identifying signals 
are identi?ed by said receiver When emitted from a location 
Within the advertising range of the advertising device. 

6. The device of claim 1, further comprising an adver 
tisement database including a plurality of advertisements or 
a link to said advertisement database. 

7. The device of claim 1, further comprising a consumer 
pro?le database including a plurality of consumer pro?les or 
a link to said consumer pro?le database. 

8. The device of claim 1, further comprising an associa 
tion processor. 

9. The device of claim 8, Wherein said association pro 
cessor accesses a consumer pro?le using said identifying 
signal and selects one or more targeted advertisements based 
on the consumer pro?le. 

10. The device of claim 8, Wherein said association 
processor compares preset targeting criteria of said one or 
more advertisements With said consumer pro?le of said one 
or more individuals and thereby selects targeted advertise 
ments to deliver to said one or more individuals via said 
communication element. 

11. The device of claim 1, Wherein said communication 
comprises a housing for said communication element and 
said receiver. 

12. The device of claim 1, Wherein said communication 
element comprises a visual display, a loudspeaker or com 
binations thereof. 

13. The device of claim 6, Wherein said advertisements 
are categoriZed by advertising content including advertised 
services, advertised products or combinations thereof. 

14. The device of claim 1, Wherein said consumer pro?le 
database includes at least one type of consumer information 
selected from the group consisting of (a) recent purchases of 
consumer, (b) residence of consumer, (c) business and/or 
profession of consumer, (d) demographics of consumer, (e) 

recent product and/or service inquiries of consumer, ethnicity, (g) age, (h) income, hobbies or combinations 

thereof. 
15. A system for distributing information comprising: 

(a) a display connected to at least one database, said at 
least one database including advertising information; 
and 

(b) a signal detector for detecting electromagnetic signals. 
16. A method for selectively delivering targeted advertis 

ing on an advertising device comprising: 

(a) detecting an identi?cation signal from at least one 
individual; 

(b) retrieving a consumer pro?le based on said identi? 
cation signal; 

(c) selecting one or more targeted advertisements based 
on said consumer pro?le; and 

(d) delivering said one or more targeted advertisements 
via a communication element of said advertising 
device. 

17. The method of claim 16, Wherein said communication 
element comprises a visual display. 

18. The method of claim 16, Wherein said identi?cation 
signal is emitted by a mobile cellular telephone. 

19. The method of claim 16, further comprising repeating 
steps (a)-(d). 
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20. The method of claim 16, wherein said detecting 
includes detection tWo or more identi?cation signals and 

retrieving tWo or more consurner pro?les associated With 

said tWo or more identi?cation signals and providing said 
one or more advertisements based on said tWo or more 

consurner pro?les. 
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21. The device of claim 1, Wherein said identifying signals 
comprise a rninibroWser search request. 

22. The device of claim 21, Wherein said identifying 
signals do not include personal information of said one or 
more individuals. 


